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 City of Sherwood 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

Sherwood City Hall  
22560 SW Pine Street 
Sherwood, OR  97140 

June 23, 2015 at 7:00 PM  

 

 

Agenda   

1.  Call to Order/ Roll Call  

2.  Consent Agenda 

a. April 14, 2015 Planning Commission Minutes 
b. May 12, 2015 Planning Commission Minutes 
 

3.  Council Liaison Announcements (Council President Robinson) 

4.  Staff Announcements (Brad Kilby) 

5.  Community Comments  

6.  New business  

a. Public Hearing – SP 15-02 Snyder Park Dog Park (Brad Kilby)    

The City proposes to add an off-leash area for dogs within Snyder Park. The fenced 
dog park will be approximately 1 acre in size and will contain separated areas for 
large and small dogs. The proposed off-leash area is located on the west side of the 
park near SW Pine Street. 

 

7.  Planning Commissioner Announcements 

8.  Adjourn  
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City of Sherwood, Oregon 
Planning Commission 

April 14, 2015 

Planning Commission Members Present:  Staff Present:  
Chair Jean Simson Joseph Gall, City Manager 
Vice Chair Russell Griffin Tom Pessemier, Assistant City Manager 
Commissioner Chris Flores Julia Hajduk, Community Development Director 
Commissioner Michael Meyer Brad Kilby, Planning Manager 
Commissioner Alan Pearson    Michelle Miller, Senior Planner  
Commissioner Lisa Walker Kirsten Allen, Planning Dept. Program Coordinator  
   
Planning Commission Members Absent:     
Commissioner James Copfer     
  
Council Members Present:     Legal Counsel:  
Council President Sally Robinson  Chad Jacobs 
Councilor Jennifer Kuiper 
Councilor Jennifer Harris 
 
1. Call to Order/Roll Call 

Chair Jean Simson called the meeting to order at 7:02 pm.   

2. Consent Agenda 

Chair Simson accepted a motion.   

Motion: From Vice Chair Russell Griffin to approve the Consent Agenda, Seconded by 
Commissioner Alan Pearson.  All present Planning Commissioners voted in favor (Commissioner 
James Copfer was absent). 

 

3. Council Liaison Announcements 

Council President Sally Robinson said she was thrilled to have a full Planning Commission again and 
the City Council was looking forward to a recommendation for medical marijuana dispensaries with 
the first reading in a special meeting on April 28, 2015 and the second reading at the May 5, 2015 
regular meeting.  She said the ordinance would have an emergency clause to make the legislation 
effective immediately.  

4. Staff Announcements 

Brad Kilby, Planning Manager, announced the two new Planning Commissioners as Chris Flores and 
Michael Meyer. He reminded commissioners to fill out their Statements of Economic Interest for the 
State.  He announced a Public Forum to be held for the Sherwood West Preliminary Concept Plan 
project on May 21, 2015 at 6:30 pm at Edy Ridge Elementary School. Brad noted that over sixty 
property owners in the concept area have been interviewed as part of the outreach for the project.  He 
commented that many of those property owners have history because they have lived in the 
Sherwood area for many years and sent their children through the school system.   
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 5. Community Comments 

There were no community comments.   

6. New Business  

a. Public Hearing – PA 15-02 Medical Marijuana Dispensary Code Amendments 

Chair Simson read the public hearing statement and explained that the Planning Commission would 
be making a recommendation to the City Council on the matter.  The City Council was the final 
hearing authority and will have the first hearing on April 28, 2015.   

Senior Planner, Michelle Miller gave a presentation (see record, Exhibit 1), she explained that the 
hearing was not about recreational marijuana and indicated that the state rules are not in place yet.  
The council has indicated in previous work sessions that the City will not consider banning Medical 
Marijuana Dispensaries (MMD) outright because that would likely face legal challenges.   

Ms. Miller gave a history of medical marijuana in Oregon:  

 1998-Voters approved Oregon Medical Marijuana Act, caregivers and card holders could obtain marijuana 

 2013-HB 3460- required a dispensary to register with the Oregon Health Authority 

 2014- Senate Bill 1531 authorized local jurisdictions to regulate dispensaries by imposing time, 
place, and manner restrictions on their operations 
o Allowed a moratorium on dispensaries through May 1, 2015 
o Sherwood enacted a moratorium 

 
Ms. Miller then explained the statewide regulations that were put in place regarding Medical Marijuana 
Dispensaries (MMD):   

 Dispensary must be located in Commercial, Industrial Mixed Use or Agricultural zone 

 Cannot be in same location as a Grow site 

 Cannot be within 1,000 feet from a school-public or private or another dispensary 

 Background check 

 Must be a Registered Business in Oregon 

 Must install a Security System 

 Cannot be Mobile 
 

Ms. Miller showed a map with the school buffers shown that showed locations where MMD’s would 
be allowed per the state regulations in the General, Retail, and Office Commercial and General and 
Light Industrial zones.  During the course of evaluating whether the City wanted to imposed more 
restrictions than the state we conducted some public outreach.  We had a public work session on 
March 10, 2015 where the planning commissioners met in small groups with citizens, we had an 
online survey that ran from March 6-31 and generated over 180 responses, details are in the staff 
report.  Staff met with the police advisory board on April 2, 2015 and they came up with some 
additional thoughts on regulating medical marijuana dispensaries.   

The proposed code language includes amendments to the code that added a medical marijuana and 
mobile vendor definition and also added based on public outreach a restriction on zoning limiting the 
zones to the general and retail commercial and the general and light industrial zones. (Restricting use 
in the office and neighborhood commercial and the employment industrial zones).  Public outreach 
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indicated a preference for added buffers around our public parks.  She showed a map with added 
buffers around public parks.   

We heard that a type II land use process was the recommended course.  A type II is a staff level 
decision.  It will be reviewed under a special use category with a 14 day notice to property owners 
within 1000’ feet and they can comment on the proposal.  A public notice for the application will be 
published at five locations throughout the city and any appeal would be heard by the Hearing Officer.  

In the special use category we added language and criteria that regulates time place and manner 
restrictions with hours of operation, buffers, and various security measures.  Also an important 
component was the registration and compliance with the Oregon Health Authority (OHA) 
regulations found in ORS 175.314 which was the Oregon Medical Marijuana Act.  Any violations of 
the OHA   rules would be a violation of the Development Code.  

The police advisory board had some recommended language:  

 Limiting the land use zoning to Industrial Land only 

 Reduce the allowable size of a dispensary to 2,500 square feet (current is 5000 square feet) 

 Allow the dispensary to remain open to 7 pm during the week days 

 Add a definition for public plaza 

Ms. Miller displayed a comparison of how other local jurisdictions regulate MMD’s that included different 
zoning, added buffers, hours of operation and other regulations.  She noted that the City of Tigard was 
regulating both medical and recreational marijuana at the same time and was restricting Retail marijuana sales to 
be on 99W or Main Street.  She pointed out that Tualatin and Washington County had reduced the size of a 
dispensary to 3000 square feet and that the City of Hillsboro had increase the buffer between dispensaries to 
2000 feet.  Ms. Miller displayed a map of the northeast portion of the city showing the location of where 
Tualatin might place a dispensary and the states required 1000 foot buffer that overlapped into the city.   She 
noted, as an example that no properties in the City’s General Industrial zone within 1000 feet of a dispensary in 
Tualatin would be permitted to site a dispensary.  Chair Simson asked if there was a dispensary located there 
now and was informed that there was not, but whoever had a dispensary first would prevent another one 
within 1000 feet.  

Ms. Miller stated that staff recommended adding definitions to Chapter 16.10, Medical Marijuana to the Use 
Categories in Commercial and Industrial zones, placing Medical Marijuana Dispensary under a Type II process, 
and adding criteria for a Medical Marijuana Dispensary in the Special Use category with hours, additional 
buffers for parks and plazas, and the additional security measures.   

Ms. Miller explained that the Commission had the Staff Report with findings and recommendation; Exhibit A, 
the   Proposed Code Amendments; Exhibit B, the Final Rules for Medical Marijuana Dispensary Program 
(OARs); Exhibit C, the Police Advisory Board Recommendation; Exhibit D, a citizen comment regarding 
hours of operation; Exhibit E, a letter from Chief Groth regarding Time, Place and Manner Regulations he was 
recommending; and Exhibit F, the School and Parks Buffer Map of Sherwood.  Ms. Miller asked for questions 
from the Commission and asked that the public hearing be conducted.   

Chair Simson asked if any commission members had questions for staff regarding the presentation.   
 
Commissioner Pearson pointed to news reports that showed Tualatin was committed to the industrial area 
shown in Ms. Miller’s presentation.  He said the state mandated that each city has to have an opportunity for  at 
least one dispensary and the area was the only place in Tualatin where a dispensary would be permitted.  
Commissioner Pearson suggested that the City assume as much for intergovernmental relations purposes.   

Chair Simson opened the hearing for public testimony.    
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Anthony Bevel, Sherwood resident, commented that the map showed a refined area where dispensaries could 
be located.  He asked how many actual dispensaries were anticipated coming to Sherwood and advocated that 
medical marijuana was non-issue because it was prescribed by a doctor similar to any prescription. Mr. Bevel 
asked the Commission to give the matter a hard look beyond the areas identified.     

Sheri Ralston, resident on Lebeau Road, said she provided the hours of operation information for staff and 
she had attended several different city’s meetings regarding medical marijuana regulation.  She said there are 
currently over one hundred and one medical marijuana dispensaries in the state of Oregon and some have been 
open for several years.  Ms. Ralston asserted that issues or problems with dispensaries are not in the paper or 
on the news  and they have been running efficiently and quietly the entire time.  She asked the Commission to 
take that into consideration when deciding on the hours of operation, adding that most of the medical 
marijuana patients she knew worked.  Ms. Ralston commented that having a dispensary open until 8 o’clock 
pm would be consistent with what many other cities were voting for and the hours of operation for many of 
currently open dispensaries.  She added that there are dispensaries on the east side open until 10 pm or 24 
hours a day as allowed by the state regulations.  Ms. Ralston disclosed that she was a medical marijuana patient 
and had an application in to the state for a dispensary in Sherwood.   

Commissioner Walker commented on the hours of operation and said the Police Advisory Board discussed 
them.  She said the Police advisory Board wanted to set  the hours of operation so that different work 
scheduled could be accommodated.  Ms. Walker asked Ms. Ralston if she thought  the dispensaries should be 
open passed 8 pm on the weekends.   

Ms. Ralston responded that it would be great to have them open until 9 pm but to her it seemed that medical 
marijuana dispensary open times were similar to liquor stores, even though they are run like a drug store.   She 
commented that she had her personal opinion on the hours and what she thought customers would prefer.   

Dave Poarch, Sherwood resident said he was late to the party and had reached out to the mayor about 
banning dispensaries similar to in LaGrande, Oregon. He said he had a lot of questions and had heard the State 
of Washington was retracting all of their medical marijuana licenses because of the approval of regular 
marijuana dispensaries.  Mr. Poarch asked if it was futile to pass medical marijuana legislation only to have its 
license pulled.  He asked about the requirement to have one dispensary in every city and about the timeline for 
the moratorium.  Discussion followed and Chair Simson indicated that staff would answer Mr. Poarch’s 
questions.    

Mr. Poarch asked about the Statement of Economic Interest mentioned by the planning manager at the top of 
the meeting.  Chair Simson responded that the Statement of Economic Interest was a requirement for any 
public official to turn in a form to the State of Oregon and has nothing to do with medical marijuana 
dispensaries but with public officials reporting their income to the state and was outside of the hearing process.  

Chair Simson asked staff to clarify this action to regulate medical marijuana dispensaries in Sherwood, compare 
it with the impact of recreational marijuana regulation as in the State of Washington, and if the City was 
required to site one here.   

With no other public testimony, Chair Simson closed the public testimony portion of the hearing.   

Ms. Miller responded that it was not too late to get involved in the process as there would be at least two more 
hearings before the City Council with the next hearing on April 28th and offered to speak with Mr. Poarch 
offline.  She said the difference between medical and recreational marijuana can get really confusing because of 
the resent passage of legalizing recreational marijuana.  Ms. Miller clarified that medical marijuana is regulated 
by the Oregon Health Authority (OHA) and recreational marijuana will be regulated by Oregon Liquor Control 
Commission (OLCC); currently the agencies are not planning on merging the programs.   

Ms. Miller explained the medical marijuana dispensary program has been in place since fall of 2013 with final 
regulations coming about a year later.  In March 2014 a house senate bill passed that allowed local jurisdictions 
to regulate time, place and manner of medical marijuana dispensaries and for local jurisdictions to pass a 
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moratorium that expires on May 1, 2015.  She affirmed that the issue of banning gets into murky legal territory; 
on one had we have a strong home rule principal which allows local jurisdictions to make a number of 
regulations if they are not expressly forbidden by the state, on the other Medical Marijuana Dispensary bans are 
now being litigated in a couple of jurisdictions that have opted to ban them, which could be tied up for several 
years in court.   

Ms. Miller reprised that City Council indicated early on in this process that they did not want to face legal 
challenges because of a Medical Marijuana Dispensary ban. Council directed staff to find out what the local 
community wanted to do regarding time, place and manner regulations.   

Ms. Miller indicated that the City would tackle recreational marijuana after completing medical marijuana 
legislation and when more information regarding how the OLCC will regulate recreational marijuana and its 
dispensaries is available.  She said the state is required to start accepting applications in January 2016, but may 
not be issuing licenses for retail until 9 months after that.   

Chair Simson indicated that when language for hours of operation was being crafted for Medical Marijuana 
Dispensaries the Commission looked for guidelines from the hours of operation for liquor stores.  Ms. Miller 
said the OLCC had given guidelines indicated that a liquor store must be open at least 8 hours a day, but it was 
up to each individual operator how late they wanted to be open.   

Ms. Miller concluded by saying the Oregon legislature was working on laws concerning combining medical and 
recreational marijuana sales, in a recent conference she attended it appeared to be going nowhere, but we do 
not know for sure. 

Chair Simson synopsized the Medical Marijuana Dispensary became a City of Sherwood issue in March of 2014 
when the State of Oregon allowed local jurisdictions to regulate time, place and manner and the City put a 
complete moratorium in place until May 1, 2015 to give the community  time to research.  She said  the 
research was done and it was time to put something together for our community.   

Commissioner Walker asked if recreational licenses would be issued in July.  Ms. Miller responded that personal 
recreational use would be permitted, but it was unknown how one would obtain the marijuana because there 
was no place to legally obtain it in Oregon.   

Ms. Miller disclosed that the number of dispensaries required within a jurisdiction had not been legally tested 
and there may be issues if the City restricted the number be limited to one.  Chair Simson commented that 
regulating the distance between dispensaries, given the linear feet inside the city limits, restricted the number of 
dispensary locations available.   

Chad Jacobs indicated that the state law allowed jurisdictions to create reasonable time, place and manner 
restrictions, so any legal challenge would be to whether or not the restrictions were reasonable.  If the City 
could demonstrate that, given the size and population of Sherwood, one or two dispensaries as enough then 
there would have a strong argument that those are reasonable regulations.  He commented that imposing 
restrictions so broad that it was basically a ban, hit the unreasonable point.  Chair Simson remarked that 
Hillsboro and Washington County had each expanded their buffers so it was reasonable to add to the distance 
between dispensaries and the City would not be outside of reasonable.  Mr. Jacobs cautioned looking at the 
distance used by other jurisdictions because they may have a larger size or different zoning.   He suggested 
looking at the map provided by staff and determining areas where the dispensaries can be located based on 
those restrictions and decide if that was a reasonable number of dispensaries based on population.   

Chair Simson explained that there were two versions of the proposed language.  One provided by staff and a 
second with suggested amendments by the Police Advisory Board.  She acknowledged the extra work 
performed by the Police Advisory Board and asked for comments from the Commission.   

Chair Simson asked about the definition of a public plaza on page 63.  She commented that the definition 
could fit an area similar to the open area next to Rose’s Restaurant and she was hesitant to use a definition that 
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could be used to define any landscaped open space in the city.  She expressed concern the definition would 
restrict the remainder of the city, because there are open green spaces with amenities throughout both the 
commercial and industrial zones 

Ms. Miller noted that it was the dictionary definition of a plaza; when there was ambiguity staff refers to a 
dictionary definition.   She said one solution would be to define a public plaza as owned by the city.   

Chair Simson noted that a public park was defined as being controlled, operated or managed by the city. Under 

the control, operation or management of the City was added to the definition of a public plaza.   

Chair Simson commented that she was quoted in the newspaper as being concerned about Medical Marijuana 
Dispensaries being in the industrial areas.  As a Planning Commissioner she had always heard the value of not 
using industrial land for retail purposes. She expressed that the public work session helped her to understand 
public sentiment and with feedback from the Police Advisory Board and Chief Groth the importance of 
looking at the industrial zones as a viable alternative for Medical Marijuana Dispensaries.   

Chair Simson said she was in support reducing the size of the facility to 2500 square feet as recommended by 
the Police Advisory Board because it was not a secondary use to a large manufacturing facility.  

Commissioner Walker stated she was in complete agreement with the Police Advisory Board language.  The 
Commission went through each section of the Policy Advisory Board’s recommended code language.   

Commissioner Walker commented on the definition for a mobile vender.  She asked about items that could be 
prepared offsite then brought to a site and stated she would consider that mobile.  Discussion followed.  Staff 
suggested the following, which was accepted by the Commission.  

Mobile Vendor: A service establishment operated from a licensed and moveable vehicle that vends or sells food 

and/or drink or other retail items.  

Chair Simson noted that the Police Advisory Board had removed dispensaries from the permitted uses in the 
Commercial Zones.  Commissioner Walker commented that the majority of the people at the public work 
session wanted the dispensaries in the Industrial Zone; however the staff recommendation was both 
commercial and industrial zones. Chair Simson clarified that the public work session consensus was both 
commercial and industrial, but the online survey was mostly in favor of industrial zones.   

Commissioner Walker pointed to page 16 of the packet that stated 54% of the 180 persons taking the online 
survey wanted industrial zones and in the public meeting there were 27 people.  She said the survey might be a 
better representation of what the public wanted.   

Ms. Miller responded that the survey information given about zoning issues was limited and many of the 
responses came before the public meeting.  When we dug a little deeper at the public work session and 
discussed the alternatives, a different response was generated. She said it was up to the commission to gauge 
the sentiment across the community as to what was preferred, but from a land use perspective these 
dispensaries are more of a pharmacy (retail type of use).  Ms. Miller stated the Commission would have to 
come up with a reasonable restriction that medical marijuana dispensaries are better served in the Industrial 
Zone.  She allowed  that from a safety point of view the Police Chief thought the Industrial Zone was better 
for the community.  

Chair Simson said it was the exact opposite of where she started because she was preserving the industrial land. 
She remarked that Chief Groth had a compelling argument when he explained that medical marijuana 
dispensaries are contrary to a pharmacy; they are not a retail for profit business that needs to be out on the 
street corner with big signs to gather in the public.  Chair Simson held that if placement works in the Industrial 
Zone it would be easier to put it in one zone and expand to add commercial zones at a later date then to 
remove a zone.  She said she was more comfortable with industrial only when taking into account the Police 
Advisory Board’s recommendation and the online survey results. Chair Simson asked for other comments 
about medical marijuana dispensaries being restricted in the Commercial Zone.    
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Commissioner Pearson commented there were empty storefronts in the Commercial Zone, the state run liquor 
store was in the commercial zone, and a medical marijuana dispensary used plant based derivatives like most 
pharmaceuticals.  He said the Commission was responding in fear and eliminating commercial areas with 
established buildings. Commissioner Pearson pointed out that the City would not mandate the landlord must 
rent the space for medical marijuana; they have the right to refuse.  He stated there were no buildings in the 
Industrial Zone to house a medical marijuana dispensary so a new building would have to be built, which 
would  cause further delay and may lead the City to a law suit which the it was trying to avoid.  He stated he 
had no objection to allowing commercial and industrial and the police already patrol in the commercial areas 
because those businesses need protection.    

Chair Simson asked for the presentation slide that showed what other jurisdictions were doing.   

Commissioner Walker stated that she gave a lot of credence to what the police thought and Chief Groth’s letter 
in regard to advertising was something she had not thought about.  She commented on dispensary advertising 
needs and referred to the possibility that, at some point, medical and recreation marijuana dispensaries may be 
merged, as in Washington.  She said if that happens the businesses would already be in the retail area and she 
did not know if that was something people in Sherwood wanted, and she had heard not.  

Chair Simson said she there was a comment that we don’t need to hide dispensaries in the back corner like it 
was a dirty little secret and commented we also don’t need to advertise it in our community.  She stated there 
were two more hearing and the Planning Commission would give their best recommendation taking the Police 
Advisory Board’s recommendation into account and the City Council would make their own decision. Chair 
Simson expressed greater comfort starting with one zone to see how it worked and fit in our community and 
then add another zone later.   

Commissioner Walker asked if Tualatin’s manufacturing zone was the same as our Industrial Zone and if 
Commissioner Pearson was correct that this was the only location in Tualatin where Medical Marijuana 
Dispensaries would be allowed.  Brad Kilby, Planning Manager, responded that the map provided with 
Tualatin’s legislation showed a very small area adjacent to Sherwood.  

Michelle Miller commented that it was semantics, because if you look Sherwood’s busiest thoroughfares; either 
Tualatin Sherwood Road near the industrial zones or 99W where the commercial zones are, they are both 
heavily travelled areas.  Keeping Medical Marijuana Dispensaries out of public view was going to be pretty 
impossible.  Chair Simson countered that we don’t have to have Medical Marijuana Dispensaries right next to 
the movie theater and we should start small and if it works well we can add it to the Commercial Zone.   

Vice Chair Griffin commented that Sherwood liked to be found in the middle; not too extreme one way or the 
other.  He thought Tualatin might  be a little too restrictive whereas others have gone the other direction being 
open until 10 pm.  He said it was smart to start with our industrial zone and Tualatin Sherwood road goes right 
through the middle of it intersecting with roads leading  behind the scenes so it was an easily trafficked area 
and easy to patrol for the police.  He agreed with starting with one zone in a busy area and deciding later 
because of need or because it was the will of the people to expand to other zones.  Vice Chair Griffin stated he 
did not think it was too restrictive or out of fear but careful planning.    

Commissioner Mike Meyer asked if dispensaries are restricted to the Industrial Zone are there buildings for 
these facilities to locate.  If there aren’t and we restrict to that zone only does that make it an unreasonable 
restriction for those businesses, because they have to go to the expense of building the entire infrastructure and 
they are supposed to be a not for profit facility.   

Brad Kilby clarified that restricting facilities to industrial zones as proposed would include both Light Industrial 
and General Industrial zones.   

Vice Chair Griffin added that he takes Herman Road to downtown Portland and he noticed a number of signs 
indicating there was space for lease in those light industrial plazas.   
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Mr. Kilby agreed that there are spaces available in Light and General Industrial that could locate a dispensary.  
The only struggle would be ensuring they do not exceed the 2500 square feet.  He commented the location 
where Two Kilts was sited as having suites small enough and it was light industrial.   

Chair Simson said what she was referring to earlier was that Metro wanted us to not burn all of our light 
industrial with commercial activities such as the light industrial across the street from Home Depot, but the 
area looks very commercial in those bays.  She said all the properties along Tualatin Sherwood Road and north 
along 99W was light industrial and there was a lot commercial application.   

Commissioner Flores requested clarification regarding Commissioner Pearson commented that landlords are 
not required to lease the spaces to commercial uses and asked if it was the same in the industrial area.    

Michelle Miller responded that they could decline to rent unless the potential business was a protected class.  
Chad Jacobs confirmed that Ms. Miller was correct and as long as they are not refusing to rent the space for an 
illegal reason such as because the renter was in a protected class ( i.e. a female).  He continued by stating a 
landlord had the right to refuse to rent because the type of business was medical marijuana (which is prohibited 
by federal law) and would not be illegal for a landlord to refuse.  Mr. Jacobs said if there were no landlords 
within Sherwood who wanted to rent to a medical marijuana dispensary then there would not be any 
dispensaries in the city. 

Chair Simson noted that it was whether the City provided the opportunity and even if the landlord says “no” 
the City of Sherwood has complied with the regulations by offering it in those zones.    

Vice Chair Griffin commented that he did not have any direct involvement because he did not have a need for 
medical marijuana, but there was obviously a need for it and I did not want to heavily restrict it for those 
individuals.  He wanted them to be able to get to what they needed and as a citizen of Sherwood they have as 
much right to that as those that do not need it.  He said if there was a need then opportunity would open the 
door.   

Chair Simson acknowledged that Commissioner Pearson was in favor of retaining the original staff 
recommended language  and asked for a response for taking the Police Advisory Board’s recommendation to 
restrict dispensaries from commercial zones and to make them a permitted use in Light and General Industrial 
zones from the other commissioners.  All other commissioners were in favor of the Board’s recommendation.   

Chair Simson asked about the size limitation of 2500 square feet.  Vice Chair asked how much space a 
dispensary needed.  Commissioner Walker commented that two other jurisdictions limited the space to 3000 
square feet.  Discussion followed with the consensus to allow up to 3000 square feet of space for a dispensary.   

Chair Simson moved to Medical Marijuana Dispensaries being a Type II land use process.  She reminded that 
in the public discussion it was indicated that a Type II application for a Medical Marijuana Dispensary was the 
appropriate place, because it utilized objective standards that staff can review.  She said there was no need for 
large fees or for applicants to come to the Planning Commission when objective standards are used.   

Chair Simson noted the characteristics of a Medical Marijuana Dispensary and stated the big one was hours of 
operation.  In earlier discussions it was noted that the Sherwood Liquor Store closed earlier than other retail 
establishments.  She said the Police Advisory Board recommended a 7 pm closing time on weekdays and 8 pm 
on the weekends, which was nine hours open during the weekday and someone working an eight hour shift 
would have time to go before or after work.  Ms. Miller noted that the Sherwood Liquor Store was open 10:30 
am to 7:30 pm Monday through Thursday and 10:30 am to 8 pm on Friday and Saturday; closed on Sunday.   
 

Commissioner Pearson suggested using liquor store hours.  Ms. Miller replied that those hours were imposed 
by the local operator, at their discretion, and the times could change.  Vice chair Griffin suggested 10 am to 8 
pm, seven days a week and said it put Sherwood in line with other jurisdictions.  The Commission was in 
agreement.   
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Chair Simson asked if there were any other concerns for the proposed language.  Commissioner Walker asked 
what prohibited colocation meant.  Ms. Miller responded that a dispensary may not be located at the same 
address as a manufacturing facility or a grow operation.  She added that you cannot consume at the same 
location either.   

Chair asked about the information on page 68 that said the addition of a dispensary may not operate as a 
mobile business to deliver medical marijuana.  Ms. Miller responded that a concern was raised that if there was 
a dispensary, then deliveries should not be permitted.  She noted that there was opportunity for caregivers to 
obtain the medical marijuana for the patient.    

Commissioner Walker asked about number 5 regarding drive-through or walk-up sales.  She suggested using 
the word “access” instead of “window”.  Discussion followed.   Ms. Miller commented that it was a provision 
from  the ORS and checked the statute.  Chad Jacobs suggested the Sherwood code should mirror the state 
language.  He suggested a medical marijuana dispensary may not engage in sales outside of the facility through 

means such as a walk-up window or drive-through access.  The Commission changed the language to such.   

Commissioner Pearson pointed out that 6.c should include a public park or a public plaza as discussed earlier.   

The Commission discussed the proximity restrictions but did not make and other changes.   

Chair Simson said Chief Groth suggested in his letter that ORS 475.314 be adopted as part of the Sherwood 
Municipal Code.  She said staff explained to her that this was the intent of proposed language for 16.38.020A.2, 
as shown on page 67 of the packet. The language requires dispensaries to register with the Oregon Health 
Authority under ORS 475.314 and failure to comply was a violation of the Code.  She described that because 
the language was in our code, the Police Chief would have jurisdiction.   

Ms. Miller noted some scrivener’s errors. The first under the Medical Marijuana Dispensary definition where 
she asked to change the word “plans” to “plants”.  She said she referenced Chapter 16.22 in the staff report as 
Residential Land Use and it should have been Commercial Land Use zones.   

Chair Simson noted that staff had been in contact with the OHA and their process was sixty days out so the 
passage of this language in Sherwood should put code in place prior to any applications in Sherwood.  

With no other discussion, the following motion was received.   

Motion: From Vice Chair Russell Griffin to forward a recommendation of approval to the City Council for 
Medical Marijuana Dispensary Code Amendments (PA 15-02), based on the applicant testimony, public 
testimony received, and the analysis, finding and conditions with the stated modifications.  Seconded by 
Commissioner Alan Pearson.  All present Planning Commissioners voted in favor (Commissioner James 
Copfer was absent). 

Chair reminded that the first hearing with the City Council would be a special session on April 28, 2015.  They will 
take public testimony at that time.    

7.  Planning Commissioner Announcements 

Chair Simson commented on the great turnout for the public meetings regarding Sherwood West Preliminary 
Concept Plan.  The eighteen Community Advisory Committee members were all in attendance at the last 
meeting with twenty seven additional people.  She said Brad and Connie have been conducting one on one 
meetings with the property owners in the area and the engagement process has been going very well.  Chair 
Simson expressed excitement regarding how the process would move forward and invited all to take the 
opportunity to attend the May 21, 2015 meeting to get more information.   

Vice Chair Griffin reported that the next play “Into the Woods” will be July 8-11 at Stella Olsen Park.  

Commissioner Pearson commended Ms. Miller for her efforts.   

Plannning Commission Meeting 
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The Planning Manager solicited for a Planning Commissioner to serve on the Local Trails Advisory Committee 
for the Cedar Creek Trail.  Commissioner Flores accepted the call to serve.   

8.  Adjourn 
Chair Simson adjourned the meeting at 8:39 pm. 

 

 

 

Submitted by: 

_________________________________________     

Kirsten Allen 

Planning Department Program Coordinator 

 

 

Approval Date: __________________________________ 
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City of Sherwood, Oregon 
Planning Commission 

Work Session  
May 12, 2015 

Planning Commission Members Present:  Staff Present:  
Chair Jean Simson Julia Hajduk, Community Development Director 
Commissioner Michael Meyer Brad Kilby, Planning Manager 
Commissioner Alan Pearson    Michelle Miller, Senior Planner  
Commissioner Lisa Walker Kirsten Allen, Planning Dept. Program Coordinator  
   
Planning Commission Members Absent:     
Vice Chair Russell Griffin  
Commissioner James Copfer     
Commissioner Chris Flores  
 
Council Members Present:    Legal Counsel:  
None  None   
  
1. Call to Order/Roll Call 

Chair Jean Simson called the meeting to order at 6:06 pm.   

2. Council Liaison Announcements 
None  

3. Staff Announcements 
 

Brad Kilby, Planning Manager, announced a Sherwood West Preliminary Concept Plan 
Community Workshop on May 21, 2015 from 6-8 pm at Edy Ridge Elementary School.  He said 
the consultant was beginning to develop alternatives.  
 

Mr. Kilby informed of a Washington County Transportation Future Study survey to study the 
limitations to transportation in all the jurisdictions within the Washington County area.  The study 
will help inform the Washington County commissioners where to invest towards future growth.  
Chair Simson indicated that she had difficulty with the survey and Julia Hajduk, Community 
Development Director, confirmed that she had similar issues.  Mr. Kilby indicated he would 
inform the County.   

Mr. Kilby stated that City Council approved legislation forwarded with recommendations by the 
Planning Commission regarding Medical Marijuana Dispensaries and the Water System Master 
Plan update,  on May 5, 2015 and announced the annual Tualatin River Bird Festival on May 16, 
2015 at the Tualatin River National Wildlife Refuge beginning at 10 am with early morning walks 
starting at 5:30 am. 

Mr. Kilby disclosed that an application for an off leash area at Snyder Park has been received 
which will come to the Planning Commission in June or July.   

Chair Simson noted that because it was a work session, the Planning Commission would not be 
accepting citizen comments and reminded that citizens could sign up for email notifications.  She 
moved to the next agenda item and turned the time over staff.  

Plannning Commission Meeting 
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4. Backyard Chickens 
Michelle Miller, Senior Planner, recounted that the Planning Commission conducted a code clean-
up in 2011 resulting in draft code language to the City Council.  She said Council decided to wait 
and gather more information before they considered it any further, then in April 2015 the City 
Council directed the Planning Commission to revisit the code language.  Ms. Miller gave a 
presentation about Backyard Chickens (see record, Exhibit 1) and noted that over 560 responses 
were received in an online survey conducted by the City (see record, Exhibit 2).   

Ms. Miller noted that the draft code language was provided in the memo dated May 12, 2015 (see 
record, Exhibit 3) which included:  

 Four hens 

 No roosters 

 Chicken enclosures must be secure and at least 10 feet from property line 

 A Type I process that includes no notice 

 Non-compliance would go in Municipal Code under nuisance criteria 

Ms. Miller stated the code language would have been in the development code in the residential 
use category.  She gave a summary of the survey results and compared the results to the draft 
language.   

Ms. Miller noted that public outreach was conducted in 2011 to help draft the language. She asked 
how the Commission wanted additional public outreach beyond the survey and when to start the 
formal hearing process for a recommendation to City Council.  She noted that the final page of 
the memorandum included a listing of how other jurisdictions were regulating backyard chickens 
and stated many jurisdictions were placing the regulations in the Municipal Code. Ms. Miller 
pointed out that the draft language did not have noticing requirements to adjoining property 
owners, and asked if the Commission wanted to open the process to other animals.   

Julia Hajduk, Community Development Director, commented that the Council’s directive was to 
revisit the old language and see if it was worth another look. She said a majority of the City 
Council supported the motion in April, community sentiment was still split, and the comments on 
the survey validated the work done in 2011.   

Discussion followed regarding noise, licensing, education, public outreach, noticing requirements, 
who would administer the regulations, if other animals should be included in this language, and 
the fees for comparable licensing.     

Staff was directed to  

 Find out about nuisance abatement regarding chickens,  

 Prepare an Archer article, then schedule public hearings for July after the next edition of the 
Sherwood Archer has been distributed,  

 Report on the number of responses the code enforcement officer makes for nuisance animals 
and animals other than household pets 

 Inform on the language from other jurisdictions regarding “poultry” or other non- 
domesticated animals.   

 Add language that bases the number of hens to the lot size with a minimum of 5000 square 
feet for three hens and minimum of 10,000 square feet for five hens.   

Plannning Commission Meeting 
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 Add language that places enclosures 10 feet from the property line and 25 feet from any other 
dwelling unit.  

 Add language for notifying neighbors that abut the property 

 Update the municipal code section referencing violations  
 

Chair Simson recessed the meeting at 7:10 pm and reconvened at 7:13 pm.   
 
5. Tonquin Employment Area Update 

Community Development Director, Julia Hajduk informed the Commission that the Tonquin 
Employment Area (TEA) is a concept planned area that was not inside the city limits, but  inside 
the urban growth boundary and designated as Employment Industrial zone.  She stated 
annexation of the area was preapproved by voters (2013) so when property owners are ready to 
come into the city the process will be easier.  Ms. Hajduk added that no activity has taken place so 
the City applied to Metro for Construction Excise Tax Grant Funds to identify obstacles that are 
preventing the area from growing.  Metro combined the grant request with a request from 
Washington County for a large lot industrial site readiness grant.  She pointed out that the area has 
been reviewed holistically with industrial land in Tualatin; however, more details will be provided 
for the TEA area. Ms. Hajduk turned the time over to the consultant team.   

Todd Johnson, Project Manager with Mackenzie, in answer to a question from Chair Simson said 
that they were not looking at design standards to help promote development, but they were 
looking at the physical characteristics of the land, utilities and market constraints with Johnson 
Economics.  They were looking to see if the vision for the area is aligned with current 
employment trends, refining information in the concept plan and reporting the cost of 
infrastructure through phasing and funding strategies, because the area is underserved.  He 
provided handouts to the Commission (see record, Exhibits 4 and 5). Mr. Johnson informed that 
they were working on two studies; evaluation of the sub area and creating specific layouts on 
certain properties to help evaluate the value of investing in infrastructure and to inform how 
physical land characteristics impede large format industrial development in the region.   

Mr. Johnson said that Apex (brownfields consultant) and Pacific Habitat Services (wetland 
inventory) were on board to help with any environmental constraints in the area, but were not 
present.   

Chris Blakney with Johnson Economics reviewed the Economic and Market Conditions handout 
(Exhibit 4) and said they looked at Sherwood’s Economic Opportunities Analysis from 2007 and 
the TEA Concept Plan to gain some background information.  Mr. Blakney advised that the 
information was updated based on an industry analysis.  He said Sherwood had a solid 
manufacturing base, good access to work force and a strong quality of life. The challenges come 
with infrastructure capacity and how to fund site improvements in order to make the area more 
marketable for development.  He said the types of industrial uses that might develop were small to 
midsize companies, at fifty thousand to one hundred thousand square foot building ranges with 
flex spaces for specialty contractors and creative services.  Mr. Blakney stated the evaluation area 
extended from Boones Ferry Road (east), to Herman (north) to 99W (west) with the southern 
boundary where development stops.  He revealed that the area had over sixty six companies with 
twenty-five to seventy-five employees that fit in this market.  Mr. Blakney spoke of recent growth 
and a tightness in the market that has started to spur development.  He said the industrial real 
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estate market is at a jumping off point characterized by falling vacancy rates, increasing rents, and 
an interest in construction.   

Brian Varricchione, Land Use Planner and Civil Engineer with Mackenzie, explained that the 
Tonquin Employment Area Concept Plan and Tualatin’s Southwest Concept Plan abut each 
other, were part of a common market, and were looked at as one area for the purposes of the 
study. He said they were looking for barriers to development and would provide 
recommendations to overcome them with marketing strategies. Mr. Varricchione went over 
Exhibit 5 and explained that Mackenzie’s task was to discover specific site needs for the industrial 
properties and to refine the concept plan.   

Mr. Varricchione showed refined roadway alignments intended to minimize impact to the 
wetlands and commented that there were several power line easements running through the area.   
He identified different nodes; areas where industrial development can occur, and labeled them in 
phases.  As the phases are built, roadway and infrastructure improvements will enable adjacent 
phases to develop.   

Brent Ahrend, Traffic Engineer with Mackenzie, explained that developing properties along 
Tualatin Sherwood Road are required by Washington County to make frontage improvements for 
a future five lane road.  He said the County was considering a five lane road in the area funded by 
the Major Streets Transportation Improvement Program project (MSTIP).  Mr. Ahrend indicated 
that properties will be required to access development from new roadways, because of access 
restrictions off of 124th Avenue and Oregon Street.  One of the new roads (tentatively named 
Blake Road) is proposed to have connectivity to 115th Avenue, but will not be a through road 
parallel to Tualatin Sherwood Road as originally envisioned.   

Julia commented that the TEA Concept Plan identified zoning and a collector road, but the 
purpose of the study was to refine the assumptions with more data and the consultant would 
provide a tool kit of what can be done to make the industrial sites more ready for development.  
She said the study will go to City Council for acceptance in mid-June and staff will move forward 
as directed by Council.  It will not be the adoption of a new plan, but information to take into 
account when reviewing the Capital Improvement Plan or for the city to be more supportive of 
Low Impact Development (LID).  

Note: Brent Nielson, Civil Engineer with Mackenzie, was there to answer questions focused on 
the utility side of the infrastructure but did not present. 

Discussion followed.   

6. Adjourn 
Chair Simson adjourned the meeting at 8:09 pm. 

Submitted by: 

_________________________________________     
Kirsten Allen 
Planning Department Program Coordinator 
 
 
Approval Date: __________________________________ 
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Ta n nery Brownfield Site Assessment
Pu blic lnvolvement Pla n
May 22,2015

1, lrurRooucroN

The City of Sherwood received a 5200,000 site assessment grant from the United States Environmental
Protection Agency (EPA) to conduct site assessment and develop a clean-up plan for two lots associated
with the Tannery Brownfield site. This public involvement plan was prepared in accordance with EPA

guidelines for public involvement on EPA-funded brownfield projects. lt outlines the actions the City will
take to involve the public in assessment and clean-up decision making and planning.

2 Pnotrcr D¡scnlploN AND DTUvTRRBLES

The City received an EPA Site-Specific Brownfields Assessment Grant for the former Frontier Leather
tannery brownfield to characterize, assess and conduct cleanup planning and community involvement
related activities. The site is located nearthe northeastern edge of the City (Site). Washington County
(County) acquired the Site through property tax foreclosure and is beginning the process of assessing
conditions at the tannery and moving it toward redevelopment. The grant will assess two of the six tax
lots (tax lots 600 and 602) that comprise the former tannery and which represent 25 acres of vacant
industrial land with known contamination and wetland areas. The other four former tannery tax lots,
which are privately owned, have been cleaned up to the Oregon Department of Environmental Quality's
(DEQ's) satisfaction. The grant funding will allow the City of Sherwood (City) to assess and plan cleanup
of the former tannery property with intent to relocate the City's public works yard to the tannery site,
which is a more appropriate location forthe yard than its current location in downtown Sherwood and
can accommodate a larger yard area. Public Works has estimated that it needs approximately 8 acres,

therefore, the clean up plan will also need to consider other potential users on remaining developable
portions of the site and potential use of undevelopable portions for trail access and open space
observation.

The EPA Cooperative Agreement Work Plan identifies the following required public involvement
deliverables:

e Prepare this Public lnvolvement Plan.

¡ Facilitate up to four public meetings.
o Develop a minimum of two fact sheets.
o lmplement the Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry Action Model Report.

1".2çt= Pc
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3 PueLIc PARTIcIPATIoN oBJEcTIVES

The main objectives of the public participation are to:
¡ Engage residents, businesses and other stakeholders to discuss brownfields revitalization
r lnform them of project progress and results.
¡ Garner input on the clean-up action plan.

o Build excitement and momentum for the clean-up phase and public works relocation.

4 SporrspERSoN AND ADMrNrsrRATrvE REcoRD

Project spokesperson:

Julia Hajduk, Community Development Director

503-625-4204

City of Sherwood

22560 SW Pine Street

Sherwood, OR 97140

Site records will be made available to the public during normal working hours throughout the duration

of the project. Records including site investigation reports, meeting notes, decision documents, public

notices, summary of response to public comments, etc. will be made available at Sherwood City Hall and

the project web site.

5 Pnorrcr Pnnrru¡ns

There are several project partners that the City will be working with on this project who have a role in

assisting with the public outreach:

Washington County Public Health -The City has an agreement and contract with Washington County

Public Health to help facilitate education and outreach by using the ATSDR Action Model and to produce

a final summary report of the findings

Washington County property management - The sites being assessed are currently owned by

Washington County through tax foreclosure, therefore they will be consulted throughout the process

the property owner.

Oregon Department of Environmental Quality - The Oregon Department of Environmental Quality
(DEQ) will be providing oversight of the assessment and cleanup-planning segments of the project to

ensure that human health and the environment will be protected for future site uses.



6 Pnor¡cr Srnr¡HoLDERS

ln order to plan for meaningful, comprehensive engagement with the community, we have identified
stakeholders from various community and government sectors across the local area. The following is a

non-exclusive list of specific identified stakeholders in addition to the general community:
¡ Clean Water Services

o Friends ofthe Refuge

o Oregon Department of Environmental Quality
¡ Oregon Department of State Lands

¡ Sherwood Chamber of Commerce
o Sherwood City Council

o SherwoodHistoricalSociety
¡ Sherwood Main Streets

¡ Sherwood Parks Board

o Sherwood Planning Commission
¡ Sherwood School District
o Tualatin River NationalWildlife Refuge

o US Army Corps of Engineers

¡ Washington County
o Adjacent neighbors

The City will coordinate with these identified stakeholders throughout the process to identify
opportunities to engage, educate and obtain input. As other stakeholders are identified they will be

added to the City's list of stakeholders and folded into the outreach plan.

7 Pualrc Mrrrrrucs

As a cornerstone of project public involvement activities, the City will host three public meetings. These

meetings will be t¡med to focus on the ATSDR Brownfield and Land Reuse Action Model. The first two
meetings will be public work sessions with the Planning Commission. These Public Work Sessions will be

well publicized. Community members - residents, businesses, service providers, elected and appointed
officials as well as other identified stakeholders - will be invited to attend. The third public meeting will
use an open house format. Based on the content availability and questions to be asked, City staff and

the consultant team will design appropriate meeting formats, tools and online corollaries. Amec Foster

Wheeler staff will be available to participate in the meetings as subject matter experts.

t. The first meeting will focus on providing a brief project background and official kick-off.
Washington County Health Department staff will facilitate the first discussion consistent with
the first element of the ATSDR Model which asks: What are the issues and opportunities in the
community with respect to this brownfield redevelopment effort? Community responses will
taken into consideration when developing the work plan.

2. At the second meeting, the consultant team will report the initial site assessment findings and

seek community comments. The Washington County Health Department staff will facilitate



discussion on the 2nd 3rd and 4th elements of the ATSDR model which ask: How can development
address identified issues? What are the corresponding community health benefits? What data

are needed to measure change?

3. At the third and final meeting, the consultant team will present the draft Cleanup Plan and ask

for comm unity comments.

A fourth meeting will be held if the public interest warrants an additional meeting.

ln addition to these planned outreach meetings, staff from the City will make themselves available to
provide brief project updates at meetings, community events and other opportunities upon request.

8 Fncr SHEETS

To meet the public information objective of this plan, fact sheets throughout the course of the project.

The timing of the fact sheets will be to help raise awareness and encourage participation in the public

meetings. A series of three fact sheets are currently anticipated as described below:

Fact sheet #1 will provide a project overview, contact information and highlight the project
process to let the public know about opportunities to provide input.

Fact sheet #2 will provide a summary of site assessment results, publicize public outreach
meeting #2 and encourage community participation and input.

Fact sheet #3 will provide a summary of the draft Cleanup Plan, publicize outreach meeting #3

and encourage community participation and input.

10 PnoIrcT STAGES
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9 OrHrn Puslrc lruvolvrn¡ENT AclvtlES

ln addition to public outreach meetings and fact sheets, the following public involvement activities

Key messages will be developed which will provide critical information and highlight project
benefits.

A project website will be prepared which will provide project information and contact
information throughout the project.

Social media, articles for The Sherwood Archer, and media releases for the Sherwood Gazette

will be provided on a quarterly basis.

o

a

a

The graphic below illustrates the main phases in the project and opportunities for public input
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Vicinity Map

Proposalto add a fenced and gated off-leash area approximately one
acre in size to the existing boundary of Snyder Park.
. Will operate under existing park rules

. Hours: dawn to dusk (lighted fields are different)
. Gated entry
. Separate areas for large and small dogs
. Amenities to include:

. Watering station

. A table

. Benches

. Shelter

. Play features

. Bark dust tra¡l/Grass fields

PROPOSAL

2



6/23/Ls

. Proposed to be constructed as funds are available. Some
amenities such as the covered shelter are likely to be
constructed later.

. Construction equipment will be staged off of the gravel access
into the site, and will be chained off once the initial dog park
is constructed.

Construction

. The scope of the review is limited to what is being modified
. Nearby residences
. Noise
. Odors
. Aesthetics
. parking

. Mitigation Measures
. Added landscaping between the park and the adjacent residences
. No lighting
. Waste collection
. Watering station
. Gated access
. Rules of the park

ISSUES

3
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STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Staff Recommends approval of the application with
conditions:

t. Tree protection for the existing trees is provided
during construction,

2. A stormwater connection permit is obtained, and

3. Dedications and easements are provided to ensure
that there is adequate right-of-way for the
extension of utilities and the future build out of SW

Pine Street.
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City of Shetwood, Otegon
Planning Commission

June23,2015

Planning Commission Membets Presenf Staff Ptesent:
CharJean Simson Julia Hajduk, Community Development Director
Vice Chair Russell Gdffin Bob Galati, City Engineer
Commissioner Michael Meyer Crarg Sheldon, Public \Works Directot
Commissioner -A.lan Peatson Brad I{ilby, Planning Manager

Michelle Miller, Senior Plannet
Michelle Babcock, Administrative -,{ssistant

Planning Commission Members Absent:
Commissioner James Copfet
Commissionet Chris Flotes
Commissioner Lisa \Walker

Council Members Ptesent:
None

Legal Counsel:
None

l. Callto Order/Roll Call

ChatJean Simson called the meeting to otdet at 7:00 pm.

2. Consent Agenda

Chair Simson asked that clanftcation that the backgound check tequired for medical manjuana
dispensary was for the owner in the April 14, 2015 Planning Commission meeting minutes. She gave

scrivener's errors for both the April 14 andMay 72,2075 to staff.

Motion: From Commissioner AIan Pearson to approve the Consent Agenda, Seconded by Vice
Chair Russell Gtiffin. All present Planning Commissionets voted in favot (Commissionets

James Copfer, Chds Flores, and Lisa \Walker wete absent).

3. Council Liaison Announcements

Council President Sally Robinson spoke of the Mayor's prionty to have a dog park in Sherwood ¿nd

said Council looked forwatd to a recommendation from the Planning Commission.

4. Staff Announcements

Brad lClby, Planning Manager, asked fot confirmation from commissionets who wanted to attend a

tour of Villebois in Wilsonville onJuly 10".

Mr. Kilby informed the Commission that a Sherwood \ü/est Preliminary Concept Plan Ice Cream
Socialwas held onJune 18úwith thirty seven people attending. He said the project hadan online
srrvey with three alternatives; avatlable untilJuly 79,201.5. The next Community Advisory Committee
meeting will be held on July 30, 2075 at the Police Facility whete comments received from the public
will be reviewed and a plan refined. Mr. I{ilby told the Commission they would teceive an update at
the July 74, 2075 Planning Commission meeting, the same night there will be a public hearing on
proposed Backyard Chicken legislation.
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Mt. Kilby said the Planning Department will have public outreach at Music on the Green in July and
August regarding the Sherwood \X/est Pteliminary Concept Plan, the Cedar Creek TrzLtl, and possibly
the Tannery Site,A.ssessment.

Mr. I(lby announced that the City received a notice to proceed for the Cedar Creek Ttail after three
years with the Otegon Department of Transportation (ODOÐ and the Federal Highway
,{dministration. He said there would be a site visit the following week to identift areas that needed to
be surveyed for the alignment. The Local Ttail Advisory Committee (LTAC) would begrn meeting in
September and const¡uction may begin in 2016.

Mr. IClby asked Community Development Director, Julia Hajduk, to talk about the Tannery Site
Âssessment project. Ms. Hajduk passed out a copy of the Public Involvement PIan (see record,
Exhibit 1) and said onJuly 28, 2075 there would be a public work session focusing on the Tannery
Btownfield Site Assessment. She said the \Washington County's Public Health Department staff
would fzcihtate the meeting. Ms. Hajduk reminded the Commission that the City received 

^ graLnt

from the Environmental Protection A.gency (EPA) to do a site assessment of two of the orphaned
tànîeny sites that had been foreclosed by Washington County. She said the City would do some site
âssessments to determine the liability and obligations for cleanup should the City acquire the property.
Ms. Hajduk described an iðea of possibly moving the Public Works yard to the larget tannery site,
freeing up the existing Public'VØorks site to redevelop into something more compatible with Old
Town. She pointed to the schedule on the last page of the Public Involvement Plan and indicated the
ptoject would officially kickoff at the Public \X/ork Session on July 28, 2075 and conclude in Spdng
2077. She said at the end of the process the City would have a good idea of the issues, and what sort
of cleanup would be needed to allow the Council to make a formal decision regarding acquisition of
the ptoperty.

Chair Simson asked for clattftcation of where the parcels in question were. Ms. Hajduk said they were
the eastern most pieces next to Rock Creek about where Odand Street met Oregon Street.

Mr. IClby then reported tegarding development and said Sherwood High School had purchased
property on 1st Sfteet and the red house would be demolished shortly followed by a land use review
before the Planning Commission and building beginning in the fall.

Mr. Kilby stated there had been inquiries from developets interested in developing commercial zoned
property tesidentially ând arinounced that DR Hoton was in the process of constructing public
improvements off of Meinecke Parkway. He said l(iller Burger has announced a location on Langer
Farms Parkway and that the Old Spaghetti Factoty had submitted for building permits, hoping to
open in the spring.

Mr. IClby announced that \{/oodhaven Park Phase II was in review and a request for annexation of
elghty two acres in the Brookman arca had been received and would go before City Council, on
,{.ugust 4, 2075 to be placed on the ballot in Novemb er 2075. The annexation request would not be
heard by the Planning Commission.

Mr. Kilby asked fot any questions from the Commission.

Commissioner Peatson asked about Baja Fresh coming to Sherwood. Mr. Kilby confirmed and
tesponded that the proposed work would not tequire a modification to the approved land use unless
the parking is changed.
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Vice Chair Griffin asked for an update ofl any medical rrrz$aana dispensary applications. Michelle
Miller, Seniot Plannet replied that an application had been received and the decision would be made
after June 26, 2015. She said the comment pedod was still open and teminded that social media
comments would not be part of the public tecord.

5. Community Comments

Anthony Bevel, Sherwood resident commented on úafftc calming devices. He said he lived on
Lynnly Vr/ay, a street between Roy Rogers Road and Edy Road, which had become â cut through
street. Mr. Bevel said he has commented several times about ttafftc calming devices and he would like
to see meâsures to slow the traffic put in on his stteet. FIe commented regarding excuses received
about the fue department not wânting the devices or that there was no budget for them. He said his
and other streets should be looked at for úafftc calming.

SØith no other comments, Chair Simson moved to the next item on the agenda.

6. New Business

a. Public Hearing - SP 15-0l Snyder Patk Dog Patk (Brad Kitby)

Chair Simson read the pubìic hearing statement and asked the Commission for ex parte, bias ot
conflicts of interest.

Chair Simson stated that she had a conversation with a cov/orker about dog parks and the houts of
operation saying Newberg and Lake Oswego had limited hours of operation. She said the
convetsation would not affect het abiJity to make an unbiased decision and disclosed that she had
visited Snyder Park on more than one occasion. No other statements weÍe received.

Chair Simson explained that the Planning Commission was the final decision maket unless the
application was appealed and then it would be heard by City Council. She asked tf any member of the
audience wished to challenge any Planning Commission member's ability to participate. None were
teceived. Chatt Simson asked for a staff report.

Brad lCiby, Planning Manager stated the land use action, SP 15-01 Snyder Park Dog Park, was a

major modification to the odginal approved site plan for Snyder Park and began a presentation (see

record, Exhibit 2). He explained that the land was acquired n 1993 and constructed as Sunset Park in
2003. Subsequent to that action thete were approved modifications for construction of the tennis
courts, the reservoir, pump station, and field lighting as late as 2008. Snyder Park is approximately
20.88 acres and is bound on the east by SW Division Street, on the west by Sunset Blvd, on the south
by SW Pine Street and by a residential neighborhood to the notth. Mr. IClby said the proposal wâs to
add a¡ approximately one acte fenced and gated off-leash area fot dogs that would opelâte under the
existing park rules from dawn to dusk (ighted fields have their own hours of operation as set by the
hearings officer).

Mr. I{ilby explained that the off leash dog park area would hzve a gated entry, sepatated areas for
large and small dogs and zmetities that included a watenng station, table, benches, shelter, play
features, bark dust and a grass turf field. He said the dog park was proposed to be constructed as

funds became avatlzblc and currcnt avatlablc funds would install thc fcnccs, landscaping, bark dust
and some of the amenities, but some amenities like the sheltet were likely to be constructed latet, even
though they wete included in the application.
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Mr. IClby telated that construction equipment would be staged on the gravel access location off of
Pine Stteet, once the dog park was completed, the access would be closed and not be a location for
vehicular access to the park.

Mr. IClby clarified that as a major modification to ân approved site plan the scope of the teview was
limited to the changes being made to the existing park. He said staff looked at issues that may affect
nearby residences and related mitigation meâsures. He noted that there are no set desþ standards
fot patks, but staff reviewed the noise, odors, aesthetics, parking, and impacts to neatby property
owflers. Mr. Kilby pointed out meâsures to reduce the impact to neighbors that included a thirteen
foot landscaping buffer between the park and the adjacent neighborhood, no additional lighting, on
site waste collection, gated access to the park, and posted park rules tegarding antmzl control inside
the park. He said the park would be maint¿ined by Public Wotks 

^s 
part of their regular maintenance

schedule with daily gaúsage pickup and park rules would requite pet owners to clean up after their
pets with the provided baggtng station within the park.

Mr. Iílby stated staff recommended approval of the application with the conditions as listed and
indicated there were several trees on site (see sheet L1.4 in the application materials) which were all
proposed to remain and Staff had required tree protection for the ftees during constructiorì., a stoffi
water connection permit from Clean Water Services to handle runoff ftom the site, and dedications
ând easements for utilities and the right-of-way fot the extension of utilities and the future build out
of S!Ø Pine Street. Mr. IClby commented that the City would be dedicating land for future street
(currently dedicated as park land) to ensure the dght-of-way for future Pine Street improvements.

Mr. IÕlby asked fot questions ftom the Planning Commission.

Chair Simson asked if the dedication would include improvements to Pine Street and if the street
would be full width with parkingat a futare date. Mr. IClby replied it was just a dedication.

Bob Galati, Ciry Engineer, tesponded that the dedication requitements were based on City street
standards and a desþ done for the Pine Street Extension which would be the sâme âs the eisting
Pine Street without parking on eithet side. Mt. Galald said it was possible to modify the desþ and
have parking in the futo.", but the street would stjll fit within the standardized right-of-way width.

Mr. IClby added that current sþage included "No Parking2' sþs along the Pine Street ftontage and
that parking requirements were assumed to be the sâme as before the addition of the dog park where
there was sufficient parking to âccommodate the use.

Chair Simson opened the public headng for testìmony. She noted that staff was also the applicant.

Michelle Miller, Senior Planner, and Craig Sheldon, Public \ü/orks Ditector for the City of Sherwood
came forwatd. Ms. Miller stated that Mr. Sheldon was in chatge of City parks and patk mainteflance
and had an integral role in the ptoposed application of the dog patk.

Ms. Miller g ve ^ presentation (see record, Exhibit 3) and said as noted by Council President
Robinson there had been a lot of support within the community to get a dog park in the City. Ms.
Millet reported that the Parks Boatd and staff took up the challenge to find a location for the fitst dog
park in Sherwood about 

^ 
year ago and looked at a vanety of sites; landing on Snyder Park as the

best location. She said a public open house was held on September 2,201,4 resulting in some minot
changes to the desþ and a neighborhood meeting was held on March 2, 2015. She also confirmed
that City Council recently approved the dog park as a line item in the City budget.
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Ms. Millet showed the location of Snyder Park with the proposed off Ieash area. She explained that
the dog patk was apptoximately 370 feet above sea level offering 

^ 
great view as it looked down on

Pine Street at about a 1.5o/o gtade. She said the trees would remain on the site and the photo shown
was taken right on the path looking towatds the proposed dog park. Ms. Miller ptesented a detailed
site plan with the large dog park area at .58 acres and the smallet dog park at .1,2 acres. She said the
dogs and their owners would enter â gated zrea (fence will be approximately five feet tall), then enter
either the large park area or small park area and be able to take their dogs off the leash. She said the
park was about eghty five feet ftom Pine Street and about thirteen feet ftom the tesidential properties
to the south (the residential ptoperties are surrounded by a six foot high wood fence). The thirteen
foot wide area between will be a landscape buffet with anothet fence confining the dog park area.

Ms. Miller noted a nearby resident's concern fiom the neighborhood meeting that people might park
on Pine Street, where there is no parking, ând trek up the hill to the dog patk. She saíd adjacent to the
dog park on Pine Street wâs â substantial berm that will be difficult to trâverse and the entrance to
Snyder Park is located zt the top of the hill.

Ms. Miller showed the gravel construction staging area for the dog patk, the south parking lot off of
Sunset Blvd., and the north parking lot off of Division Street near the ball park. She showed âccess

pathways to the off leash area and said some of the various amenities desþed to be on the ptoject
included park benches, picnic tables, a dog watet fountain, trash enclosutes, dog themed benches, and
doggie waste bags.

Ms. Miller stated the applicant was in agreement with the conditions of approval and requested

approval of the application.

Chair Simson asked fot questions ftom the Commission.

Commissioner A.lan Pearson commented that he lived in the area and did not curendy own any dogs.

He asked if there would be sþage between the latge and small dog areas and what differentiation
there would be for medium dogs; would it be by heþht or weight.

Craþ Sheldon, Public \X/orks Director responded th¿t staff had conducted a lot of reseatch and found
that most agencies post sþage fot large and small dogs and the dog owners made the decision as to
which park to enter, because they know their dogs. He added that there would be sþage placed in
the park with dog rules and he was advised to set the rules up front without changing them.

Commissioner Peârson received confirmation from Mr. Sheldon that the turf would be grass and
stated that dog urine burns the grass. Commissioner Pearson assumed the area would not be irrþated
and asked about the anttcþated cost of teplacement for gtass that is urine burned and would no
longer grow.

Mr. Sheldon replied that the plan did include zn rngatton system in the grass âreâ and acknowledged
that there could be issues, but said thete were wâys to deal with them. He indicated a bigger issue at
Snyder Park was that there are times of the yeat where the patk would have to be closed. A lot of
other dog parks had an off leash zrea for during the wintet months, but this one did not. Mr. Sheldon
said the Parks Board agreed that the dog park would have to be shut down if the tutf becomes torn
up.

Commissioner Peârsofl disclosed that he was in favor of the park, but wanted âssurance that all of the
costs were considered. He asked what would be done about dogs that Iiked to dig.
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Mr. Sheldon responded that about 500 hours a yeàr of maintenance labor was expected for upkeep of
the park including exfta fertilizaion, but there were things outside of the budget that may not have
been thought about.

Commissionet Peatson commented that Snyder Park usets hoped the dog park would go a long way
to alleviating the "extra little packages" left behind in other areas of the park. He asked if "pooper
scoopers" would be available or if dog owners were expected to use the plastic bags. He was told
there would be bags provided by the City unless a donation was received.

Commissioner Peâtsofl spoke of using recycled shopping bags. He commented that the park was well
thought out, he liked the fake fire hydrant, and he did not foresee mâny more dogs using the park,
that were not ahea,dy using Snyder Park, so he did not see a lot of increased noise or tr:afftc. He
mentioned that he thought it would be the fust of many, because there are dogs in all patts of the city,
and it was a nice place to start.

Mr. Sheldon added that thcrc wcrc about iB parking spots on Division Strcct built during thc
reservoir project and more No Parking sþs would be added on Pine Street.

Vice Chair Griffin asked for clariftcation about fencing for the park and the smaller dog area. He was
informed that thete is a pedmetet fence around the park and a separate arez for the small dogs; all
fences would be five feet tall. Vice Chair Griffrn said he was thinking about mixing different sized
dogs and received conûrmation that only the small dogs were allowed in the httle area and the rest of
the patk was open to the big dogs. He suggested a height requirement s1gn. Mt. Gdffln cornmented
on Exhibit B, a letter from Ms. Gillson, who thought the small dog area was not big enough and
asked fot any reseatch done.

Mr. Sheldon replied that the city was trylng to fit the dog park in a cefiain area using the funds
available and to be good neighbors to the residents nearby, but space was limited due to a water vault
and water lines that could not be encroached upon.

Vice Chair Griffin asked if the thirteen foot deep landscape buffer to the residential propeties would
be sight blocking when firlly grown. Mr. Sheldon conftmed it would.

Chair Simson asked íf any buffering would be placed to improve the view ftom Pine Stteet up the hill
or if people would just see a fence.

Mr. Sheldon indicated it would just be the fence and added that planting anything was a concern
because of the infrastructure below.

Vice Chair Griffin asked how the City anticipated policing the dog park rules. Mr. Sheldon responded
that public wotks does not write tickets and the police non-emergency line should be called. Vice
Chair Griffin clarified by restating the question and asked if the rules would be cleady marked and
what backing there would be for rules that are broken.

Mr. Sheldon answered that public wotks staff were often on site, a ci(tzen could call, or at times the
Police may be there. He confrrmed with Chatt Simson that code compliance would take care of noise,
odor, and other issues neighbots may have and a phone number would be posted with the rules.

Chair Simson asked about closing the park during the wintet months. Mr. Sheldon responded that if
the park becomes too muddy it would need to be closed.
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Chair Simson commerited that the neþhborhood meeting infotmation was not included in the packet.
Ms. Miller said it was likely an oversight.

Commissiorier Pearson asked about liability issues should â person be bitten in the park. Mr. Kilby
compared the liability to someone falling and breaking 

^rL ^rm 
at the park and confirmed that the City

had insurance. Mt. Sheldon added that staff had been working with the insurance compâny regarding
the information posted on the sþage.

Commissionet Michael Meyet asked if the there was a double gate to get into the park spâce. Mr.
Sheldon tesponded that there would be two gates to go through to get into the dog park.

\üith no othet questions for the applicant, Chair Simson asked for public testimony. She asked fust
fot ptoponents then opponents followed by other.

Pat Johnson, Sherwood resident near the proposed dog park said he put other on the fotm. He said
he thought a dog park was ^ gre t thing for the community, but had concerns about the patking,
because people do park on fPine] stteet and it backs up. He said since Langer Farms Patkway was
extended to Home Depot the trafftc had increased a lot. Mr. Johnson revealed that he u/rote to and
received â response from the Police Chief Gtoth about the speeding from through ftaf{tc. Mr.

Johnson expressed concerns about safety for children, dog walkers and potential accidents. He asked
if the entrance orl the side facing Pine Street could be looked at again.

Chair Simson tesponded that she did not think the entrance to the patk would be on the Pine Street
side. She pointed out that the gravel area.was a chained off, construction stagingarea thatwas used
for the wâter reservoirs. She said the chain and the berm were expected to stây to discourage âccess to
the park from Pine Steet. Mr. Johnson expressed that he wanted to point out the problem of having
more dogs and kids in an area that was experiencing increased trafftc ptoblems.

Kathleen Sfilliams, Sherwood resident near the proposed dog park said she was at the last meeting
at Ctty Hall for the dog park. She stated she was part of a group that canvassed the area and gathered
sþatures when a housing subdivision u¡âs proposed along Pine Street. She said a newer member of
the Parks Board told her that the dog park wâs set back far enough to still have lots for houses. Ms.
\Williams commented on the lack of historical knowledge for new board members to understand what
has happened in Sherwood and she wished that the history and the cost to the community to provide
city patks could move forward with projects so the integrity and trust of the community could
continue to be undetstood. She said the Snyder Patk property wâs condemned because Sherwood
wanted and needed land for parks and commented about the City taking the land for real estate
purposes. She wanted people to undetstand what was sacrifi.ced, to know the history of the property,
and that promises are kept.

Chair Simson said staff could address the residential lot comment and asked for a rebuttal fiom the
applicant.

Ms. Miller stated she did not have anything to rebut.

Chair Simson commented about the speeding tafftc on Pine Stteet, stated there will be sþage fot
"No Parkingj' and asked about any other ideas the city may have to keep the crossings at Pine Stteet
safe.

Mr. Galati answered that increased traffic volume for Pine Street was considered to be at local lrrafftc
levels and the City would not be addtessing it. He said traffic speed could be addtessed by modifying
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people's behavior through a speed trailer to help ddvers identi$ when they ate speeding and if that
does not wotk to enhance patols in the area. Mr. Galati indicated that the result of trying to modi$r
behaviot through a physical attribute like a speed hump would be limited unless there were multiple
speed humps. He said when we talk about speed humps and speed control we look at tesponse times
fot police and fte safety. Mt. Galati commented that if the city was trying to promote safety it was a
matter of public awareness which meant sþage, working with the Police Depaftment, ot a solat
powered speed sþ. The main thing wâs to have a progrâm of public awârerless around the issue and
to try to modi$r people's driving behavior.

Chair Simson indicated that het concern was how far ¡}'e nearest crosswalk was and asked if there
were ways to add a crossing.

Mr. Galati responded that any crossing on Pine Street would be mid-block on an undeveloped road
situation and the city did not want people to cross there, go up the gravel drive, or climb the slope.
Providing a crosswalk would encoruâge behavior that was not wanted. He acknowledged that the city
wanted safe street crossings for those who lived in the area and said a condition could be added ot
that the area could be studied. He said he did not believe the city wanted pedestrian úafftc crossing
mid-block.

Chair Simson asked for input from the Commission.

Mr. I(lby noted that if a condition was added, then a finding with evidentiary backing would need to
be added. He cautioned the Commission that an added condition would have to be enfotceable. He
compared mid-block street crossing behavior with a speeding drivet and the need to change unwanted
behavior instead.

Commissioner Peatson commented that he had the advantage of living in the 
^rel 

îeàr the Sunset
Blvd. entrance. He said he dtove down Pine Steet to get into town and the chained off construction
âccess was a steep, weedy, rocky betm that is not a good iocation to access the patk. Commissionet
Peatson noted that the Sunset Blvd and Division Street entrânces to Snyder Park were well paved and
not âs physically demanding. He repoted that he had never seen anyone take the construction
entrance as a shortcut to get into the park and commented that thete was plenty of adequate paÍking
off of Sunset Blvd with the parking lot or on street parking. Commissiofl.er Pearson said a

conscientious dog owner would not want to walk his dog up the area, because it was hatd on the
dog's paws, patticularþ when there are two othet enftances that are more comfortable, easily
accessed, and in close proximity to grass entrances from both directions.

Commissioner Meyet asked if there was plan for sidewalk completion on Sunset Blvd around Pine
Stteet and adding crosswalk there. He noted that across the entrance where Pine Street hits Sunset
Blvd. the sidewalk was not completed. He asked if that would be an acceptable solution.

Mr. Galati explained that Phase 2 of tll'e Pine Street extension did include sidewalk development along
Sunset Blvd to fill in the gap, but the plan had been shelved and was on a waiting list with all of the
other capital improvement proj ects.

Vice Chait Griffin said he did not own â dog and believed Commissioner Pearson's comments to be
valid. He said there wâs no parking on the east side of Pine Street and asked if thete was parking on
the west side. Ms. Miller confumed that both sides of Pine Street in ftont of the park had "No
Parking" sþs.
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Chair Simson asked staff to address the eighty five foot setback in anticipation of additional houses

mentioned in community comments and if houses were in the Parks Master Plan.

Ms. Miller responded that she did not know if it was in the Parks Master Plan and acknowledged that
there was a subdivision application and apptoval a few years ago that the City decided not to move
forward with. She said the park was zoned low density tesidential and eighty five feet was potentially
enough fot a residential lot.

Mr. Sheldon cladfied that there were water lines near the ptoposed dog patk and the plan at Snydet
Park was to eventually build another teservoit, in about twenty yeârs, near the existing resewoirs. He
said there was a 42-48" wâter main that goes into avault and that was why the dog patk could not go
any closer to the road because there had to be access to the vault. He reiterated that the property
could not be developed because there was water line infiastructute going through the ar.ea'n an

easemeflt.

Chair Simson asked for conftmation that there was a dedicated easement between Pine Street and the
dog park that would not enable houses to be built.

Mr. Sheldon responded that houses could not be built in that section off of Pine Stteet. Mr. Sheldon
added that the staging area was put in for the reservoir construction and left to build Pine Sfteet Phase

2 improvements which had been tabled because there was no money to finish Pine Stteet.

Chair Simson asked if the berm would be replaced once Pine Stteet Phase 2 was complete so the

perceived eritrance would go 
^w^y. 

Mt. Sheldon confirmed and added that there wâs â fout way
intersection at Pine Street and Division Sfteet for people to cross.

lUith no other comments, Chair Simson closed the public headng and asked for final comments fiom
staff.

Mr. Kilby commented that he owned two large dogs and he ftequented some of the dog parks in the
area including Luscher Farms in Lake Oswego and Gabriel Patk in Potland, and as a dog owner he

policed other dog owners that did not pick up their dog's messes or when they were doing something
stupid that would compromise his ability to enjoy the park. He stated that a lot of othet dog owners
did the same and he thought there were rare occasions of conflict between dog owners, because they
tend to be vocal people. Mr. Kilby said the City would not regulate the ptogramming of the patk and
he has witnessed small dogs in the same enclosure as the latge dogs. He held that some people weÍe
okay with it, while others were nol It depended on how much each dog gets âlong with other dogs.

Chatt Simson stated her only other comment was a concerfr whether there was enough buffering to
the neighbors. She spoke of the six foot tall fence, additional landscaping, and hours of operation
that were not different from the rest of the park. Chait Simson stated she thought it was good for the

City to have a place that gets dogs off the ball fields and the other places that they should not be

leaving messes and put them in a place where dog owners h¿ve the resources to clean up after theit
dogs.

Chau Simson asked for a discussion ftom the Commission

Commissioner Meyer asked about using tempotary sþage that said No Park Entrance on Pine
Street. Discussion followed and staff was directed to add the condition with findings.

With no other discussion, the following motion was received.
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Motion: From Commissioner Alan Pearson to Approve the application, SP 15-01 Snyder Park Dog Parþ with
conditions adopting the Staff Report as presented with the amendment related to the signage referring to
No Patk Enttance on Pine Steet. Seconded by Vice Chair Russell Griffin. All present Planning
Commissioners voted in favor (CommissionetJames Copfer, Chris Flores, and Lisa Walker were absent).

7. Planníng CommissionerAnnouncements

Chair Simson encouraged everyone to go online or to the mezzantne at Ciq Hall to view the
information about the Sherwood West Preliminary Concept Plan,1290 acres just west of Sherwood,
which was being planned in a pre-concept plan. She added that the land was in the urban teserves and
there had been a lot of work done, with a lot of work yet to do, and now was an opportunity to get
involved at the gtound level. She said people had an oppotunity to see how the process works, to
suggest changes and to provide input that would make a difference. Chair Simson pointed to an
online survey and encouraged everyone to take the survey and forwatd it so more of the 18,000
residents could become intetested in what was going on in Sherwood 'West.

www. sh erwoodoreson. sov / sh erwoodwest

Vice Chair Griffin ânnounce that the sulnmer musical, Into the lloods would opefl ât Stella Olsen
ParkJuly 8-77,2075 with a live orchestra.

8. Adiourn
Chair Simson adjourned the meeting at 8:31 pm.

Submitted ßv:

{án¡h^-
I(irsten Allen

Planning Department Progmm Coordinator

Approval Date:
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